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May 11, 2010

Northwest Ohio Juvenile Detention, Training and Rehabilitation 

District Board Minutes

May 11, 2010
The Board of the Northwest Ohio Juvenile Detention, Training and Rehabilitation District met on this day at 9:00 a.m. in the multi-purpose room of the Detention Center.
Roll Call was taken.  The following members were present:
Defiance County


Fulton County


Henry County


Williams County
Diane Collins


Judge Bumb


Tom Mack


Scott Acus
Roger Gardner


Joe Friess


Larry Siclair


Brian Davis
Tom Kime


Dean Genter






Kathy Nern

Judge Strausbaugh

Roy Miller





















Others present:
Brian Patrick      Gayle Hilkert     

Roger turned the Meeting over to Judge Bumb for the Annual Organizational Meeting.     According to the Ohio Revised Code we must elect officers annually.  Judge Bumb opened the floor for nominations for Chairman of the Board.  Tom Kime nominated Roger Gardner as Chairman of the Board.  Roy Miller 2nd the motion.  There was no further discussion.  Brian Davis moved the nominations be closed.  Motion carried.  Unanimous ayes.  Roger Gardner will serve as Chairman of the Board.  
Judge Bumb opened the floor for nominations for Vice Chairperson.  Larry Siclair nominated Tom Mack.  Brian Davis 2nd the motion.  There was no further discussion.  Scott Acus moved to close nominations.  Unanimous Ayes.  Tom Mack will serve as Board Vice Chairman.

Judge Bumb turned the meeting over to Roger Gardner.

Approval of Minutes

Dean Genter motioned to accept the March 9th Board Meeting Minutes.  Scott Acus 2nd the motion.  There was no further discussion.  Motion Carried.  Unanimous Ayes.  

Superintendents Report

Population Report:


March

April



Intakes
   
38

41
    


Releases

33

43



Recidivists
21 (55%)
20 (49%)
Security Report:






March

April

Escorts to assigned cell or observation cell 


    5

    4
Removal of safety or security and/or inflicting self-harm
    2

    0

Use of Force Incidents resulting in injury


    0

    0
Medical Services Report:



           March 

            April 
Nurse Sick Calls






51


45
Physician Sick Calls




22


17
Physicals






11


15
ER Visits






01


02
Hospital Admits






00


00

Ambulance Transports




00


00





Percentage of Detainees on Prescription Medications

60%


55%

Percentage of Detainees on Psychotropic Medications

40%


40%
Program/Services Report:



March and April
Total Number of Individual Hours per County

     32.60

Total Number of Case Management Units per County

     76.30
Total Number of Group Hours per County


   500.00
Total Number of Assessment Hours per County

     17.80
Mental Health Program:




March
             April
Mental Health Assessments



  14.00

16.00

One-hour Groups Weekly




  20.00

17.00
Family sessions hours




  56.00

55.00
There were 38 Suicide Watch Days in March (38-15 minutes watches/0 One-on-One watches). 
There were 36 Suicide Watch Days in February (36-15 minute watches/0 One-on-One watches.)
Education Summary: 





March Report
Classroom A: (Reading, Writing, Language


494 Detainees in attendance twice a day
388 Males     106 Females


Workforce Employability, Life Skills
501 Detainees in attendance twice a day        393 Males     108 Females

April Report
Classroom A: (Reading, Writing, Language


484 Detainees in attendance twice a day
425 Males      59 Females



Workforce Employability, Life Skills)
Classroom B: (Math, science and social studies)  

512 Detainees in attendance twice a day        449 Males       63 Females

Training Report:

Superintendent Patrick noted a total of 570.5 training hours for the reporting period.   Staff Members received the following training: 
    12 Staff- CORENOW.com 



     7 Staff – Cardio Pulmonary Resuscitation/Automated External Defibrillator


      6 Staff – Mental Health Issues for the Juvenile Justice Involved Youth

      5 Staff – National Institute of Corrections in Your Role Responding to Sexual Abuse, The Basics of Listening, Power to Lead, Moral Leadership and Development, Fixing Broken Teams and Coping with Stress 
      3 Staff – Crisis Intervention




  2 Staff – OSHA/PERRP Recordkeeping

      1 Staff – Hazardous Materials




19 Staff – Medication Administration



      2 Staff- Managing Youth Resistance



  1 Staff – Domestic Violence
Personnel Report:

New Hires -  1 Intermittent Officer




   Resignations –  1 Part-Time Officer

 1 Full-Time Officer




   Terminations – 1 Substitute Teacher




Vacancies -  1 Part-Time Juvenile Corrections Officer

   Promotions - 0





1 Juvenile Corrections Supervisor 


   Leave of Absence – 0
Transfers -    1 Lieutenant to Building and Grounds Maintenance Worker

Employee Grievances - 0

Board noted the grounds are looking very nice.  

Board asked if detainees working on the GED while at NWODJC stay with the program after release and if that is a condition of probation.  Brian explained he could not speak to the condition of probation.  If a detainee is working on the GED while at the facility we try to get them as far as taking the pre-test.  Once they have passed the pre-test we can sign them up for the GED test.  We had previously been a fee waiver site.  However, the state no longer offers the fee waiver program and parents must pay a $40 fee for the detainee to take the test.    If a detainee is registered and scheduled to take the test while at NWOJDC we will take the detainee to the GED test site.   We have a high success rate with detainees who have taken the GED.  We do not get feedback on detainees who have been released before taking the GED.   Judges mentioned there is now a Statute that states the Court may order a detainee to earn their High School Diploma or GED.   

Miscellaneous

March and April finance Report - Fiscal Officer



Program and Policies
Pay It Forward Student Philanthropy Grant from Defiance College

Facilities report 

Personnel & Grievances
Fiscal Officer Report 

Monthly Statistics

March Billing Census

Member County Credits – During the month of March Defiance County was charged with 3 overages; Fulton County was charged with 5 overages; Williams County was charged with 22 overages. $3,060 was credited to member counties.
Distribution is as follows:
        Defiance County - $463     Henry County - $1,228      Fulton County - $1,369     Williams County - $0

Non-Member County Revenues – Hancock County contracted 82 beds at a rate of $63/day.  
Non-member County rent revenue for the month of March was $5,166.

Average Daily Population – 30.29
  Average Female Population – 6.16       Average Non-Member Population – 2.65
April Billing Census
Member County Credits – Defiance was charged with 5 overages; Williams County was charged with 2 overages.  $714 was credited to Member Counties:

        Defiance County – $47     Henry County - $281     Fulton County – $106     Williams County - $281
Year to date Member Credit - $5,304
Non-Member County Revenues – Three counties contracted for beds at a rate of $63/day.  

Ashland County - 50 beds   Hancock County - 94 beds   Richland County - 12 Beds
Total Non-Member rent revenue for the month of April was $9,828.

Year to Date Non-Member Rent Revenue - $30,177.00
Average Daily Population –  29.57      Average Female Population – 3.93
Average Non-Member Population – 5.20
Financial Report

Cash Report as of April 30, 2010

Operating Fund  -
  $ 582,352




Capital Fund       -  $ 188,444
The Capital Fund Balance does not include the $7,776 due on the heating project.  That final payment will show in the May Report.
Operating Budget – As of April 30, 2010 we have expended 34.25% of the Budget.     We are slightly over budget at this time and will be working to bring the budget in line.   Heavily expended lines include:

Staff Salaries and PERS – There were 3 payroll periods during the month of April.

Employee Benefit Insurance - We have paid 5 of the 12 insurance premiums due this year. 

Maintenance Contracts - Includes the cost of installing Symantec Antivirus on the classroom computers.

Office supplies – Set up files for the next ACA Audit and other miscellaneous purchases.
Detainee Supplies –We have started purchasing detainee phone cards.  This has been an additional expense.  We purchase the phone cards at a discounted rate and sell them to the detainee. Brian explained we now offer phone cards as an option for parents without landlines as cell phone companies do not provide for collect calls.


Workers Comp and Facility Insurance have been paid in full.   
Last meeting the Board approved the transfer of funds from Title 1 into Teacher Salaries.  That is included in this report.
Assistant Superintendent’s Report

Assistant Superintendent April Cook is not present due to a family emergency.  Brian reported for April.

At this point we have not received the written ACA Audit Report.  However Brian did received the registration for the ACA Conference to be held in Chicago July 30-August 4.  Brian and April will present to the Hearing Panel during the Conference.  This is a requirement to determine accreditation.  
Personnel and Grievance Committee
Tom Mack made motion the Board enter into executive session to discuss the 2009 Superintendent Evaluation.  Tom Kime 2nd the motion. Motion Carried.  Roll Call vote was taken. Unanimous Ayes
Board entered into executive 9:30 a.m.

Board re-convened 10:10 a.m.

Tom Kime made motion to give a one (1) time stipend to Superintendent for his 2009 body of work and evaluation above and beyond normal job requirements.  Tom Mack 2nd  the motion.  No further discussion.  Chairman Gardner asked all in favor of the motion to raise the right hand.  All opposed raise the left hand.    There were two (2) opposing votes.  Dean Genter, Fulton County Commissioner stated for the record he opposed the motion due to economic conditions and the pay freeze in his county.  This is the stand he is taking on any Board that he sits on and is not a reflection on personnel.   Brian Davis, William County Commission also opposed the motion for similar reasons.    Motion carried.
Facilities Committee
There were several items to discuss.

Disposal of obsolete items.  Brian requested permission to dispose of obsolete and/or unusable items.  Items are either so old they have no use or they do not work.  He also requested permission to take the light fixtures that had been in the gym to a recycling dealer.  Any funds from the recycling would be deposited into the Operating Fund - other revenue.  Dean Genter motioned Brian dispose of items as he sees fit.  Items are less than $2,500.  The money from recycling the light fixtures should be put into general fund.  Tom Kime 2nd the motion.  No further discussion.  Motion Carried.  Unanimous Ayes.

Heat Project.  Dean reported the H.E.A.T. Project has been complete.   Recent problems have been traced to the damper.  The motor on the damper is being replaced.   The heating season is over.  However, manual tests have been successful.  The hot water pressure valve has also been replaced.  This was a small issue.
Motor Vehicles- Both our vehicles are old. The Crown Victoria that we use for detainee transports is a 1994 with about 170,000 miles.  We also use the vehicle for other errands such as picking up payroll.  The vehicle is starting to deteriorate.  Brian reviewed the issues with are having, however, the Crown Victoria should serve us for a while yet.     

The Truck is a 1990.  This vehicle is used almost exclusively to pick up meals from CCNO.  Brian also reviewed the issues with this vehicle.  The vehicle is not worth the cost of repairs.   

Dean had suggested we send out a notice to the member counties to see if there are any old patrol cars available for us.  We have had no response to that request.
Brian told the Board he felt we could wait to replace the Crown Victoria.  The truck needs to be replaced immediately.   The Board asked Brian what he would want in a vehicle.  He explained a pick-up truck with a cab is ideal for transporting meals.  When you transport meals there is some spillage and a pickup truck is easy to clean.

Dean Genter made motion to authorize Superintendent up to $5,000 for the purchase of a vehicle to replace the truck.  Brian Davis 2nd the motion.    Tom Kime noted we may want to evaluate where we are later in the year.  We may want to discuss replacing the Crown Victoria at that time.  No further discussion.   Unanimous Ayes. 
Brian mentioned a used Kawasaki mule would be ideal for meal transport.  Board noted the motion was for a replacement vehicle for the truck.  A mule would be covered within the motion.   
CCTV Upgrade.  Brian explained the display panel on the CCTV system would lock up.  He contacted Koenig Security.  They were able to install a patch.  

Finance Committee 
Tom Kime reported the Finance Committee has not met.  There is no report. 

Program and Policy Committee

Diane Collins reported Brian has submitted three (3) policy updates for the committee to review.   The Committee met and was supportive of all three policy changes.  Diane asked Brian to explain the policy changes.  
Organizational Structure – Detainees participate in three classes daily.  Two are the educational classes, the third meets in the Multi-Purpose Room to discuss topics such as Character Building, Anger Management or Life skills.  In the past this was randomly assigned to officers on duty.  For the past 18 months, Darcy Brown, has been organizing and coordinating this class.  This has been a positive move.  Darcy does an excellent job; she is enthusiastic and gets along well with the detainees.  One dedicated programs officer has offered consistency and quality to the program.    Brian would like to propose an addition of a dedicated “Juvenile Corrections Program Officer” to the Organizational Chart.  There will be no additional cost involved as there is no change in the number of staff on duty.  It does pay dividends when it comes to organization.  Dean Genter motioned we add the “Program Officer” to the Organizational Chart.  Diane Collins 2nd the motion.  No further discussion.  Motion carried.  Unanimous Ayes. 
Change to Organizational Chart - Brian would like to move the Intake Officer from Support Staff to Security Staff on the Organizational Chart.  Support staff is classified as non-essential.  Per policy non-essential staff does not report to work on Holidays 
and weather emergencies.  As Security Staff the Intake Officer would report on Holidays and during weather emergencies.  This move would verify staffing needs are met.  Diane Collins motioned to accept Brian’s proposal.  Larry Siclair 2nd the motion.  No further discussion.  Motion carried.   Unanimous Ayes.

FMLA – Our current policy states that while we have an FMLA Policy our employees are not FMLA eligible.  We do not meet the standards of the Family Leave Medical Act that states Government employees are FML eligible but you must have 50 employees within a 75 mile radius.  Brian has received conflicting opinions from legal counsel.  Our facility does not meet the criteria to be FMLA eligible.  However, it could be argued that we are affiliated with Fulton County since they are our Fiscal Agent.  Therefore   
it may be best to adopt the FMLA Policy.  Board questioned if it is appropriate to have our own policy or should we match up with Fulton County’s policy.  Legal counsel had noted it was appropriate to have our own policy.  Downs, Fishel, Haas & Kim attorneys helped to draft the policy.  Dean Genter noted FMLA Policies mirrors each other.  Diane Collins made motion to accept the FMLA Policy.  Joe Friess 2nd the motion.  Board noted the policy should not be gender specific.  Verbage should either state his/her or employee.  Motion carried. Unanimous Ayes. 
Old Business 
ACA Accreditation – Plans will be made for a Public recognition after we have received the Accreditation.  
New Business
Don Kuenve, Ph.D., Professor of Criminal Justice, Defiance College e:mailed Brian.  Pay It Forward Student Philanthropy Project at Defiance College has awarded our facility a grant of $1,395.   We submitted a grant proposal for drug and alcohol education materials.  We will use the money to purchase a library of DVD’s and CD’s that offer testimonies and tools from those who have overcome drug and alcohol addiction.  
Meeting adjourned 10:36 a.m.
Next Meeting is scheduled for July 13, 2010.
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